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TREMONTON CITY CORPORATION 

REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY 

May 6, 2014 

 

 
Board Members Present: 
Roger Fridal, Chairman 
Diana Doutre, Board Member 
Lyle Holmgren, Board Member 
Jeff Reese, Board Member 
Bret Rohde, Board Member 
Byron Wood, Board Member  
Shawn Warnke, Executive Director 
Linsey Nessen, City Recorder 
 
Chairman Fridal called the Tremonton Redevelopment Agency Meeting to order at 8:29 p.m. 
The meeting was held in the City Council Meeting Room at 102 South Tremont Street, 
Tremonton, Utah.  Those in attendance were Chairman Fridal, Board Members Doutre, 
Holmgren, Reese, Rohde, and Wood, Executive Director Warnke, and Executive Secretary Hess.  
Steve Bench of Building and Zoning was also in attendance. 
 
 1. Approval of agenda: 
 

Motion by Board Member Wood to approve the May 6, 2014 agenda.  Motion 
seconded by Board Member Reese.  Vote:  Board Member Doutre - aye, Board Member 
Holmgren - aye, Board Member Reese - aye, Board Member Rohde - aye, and Board 
Member Wood - aye.  Motion approved. 

 
2. Approval of minutes – January 7, 2014 
 

Motion by Board Member Reese to approve the minutes of January 7, 2014.  Motion 
seconded by Board Member Holmgren.  Vote:  Board Member Doutre - aye, Board 
Member Holmgren - aye, Board Member Reese - aye, Board Member Rohde - aye, and 
Board Member Wood - aye.  Motion approved. 

 
3. Discussion and consideration of approving Resolution No. RDA 14-01 a Wall Mural 

Artist Professional Services Agreement between Jason Nessen and Tremonton City RDA 
to paint wall murals on the Bear River Valley Museum located at 11 East and Main Street 
and on the Cook Shack at North Park located at the intersection of 100 West and 600 
North 

 
 Executive Director Warnke proposed painting an image of Tremonton Main Street in 

1920 on the east wall of the museum.  Prominent elements of the historic image include 
historic buildings that still exist today on Main Street, a glimpse of what Tremonton Main 
Street was like during the 1920’s and a welcome sign that stretches across Main Street.  
The Staff believes that this historical image of the welcome sign welcoming people to 
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Tremonton Main Street is a strong sentiment and tradition that exists today.  Director 
Warnke told the Board that it seems appropriate that the welcome sentiment be painted as 
a wall mural on the Museum building which has played a significant role over the years 
on Tremonton’s historic Main Street.   

 
 The Board discussed the building having various levels in height and suggested that it 

may be best to use a portion of the building.  Other suggestions were that if the whole 
building was not used, it be painted all the same color; widen the road in the picture, and 
to add other buildings on one side.   Due to the fact that a zero lot line exists between the 
Museum Building and the building to the east, the City will need to obtain an access 
easement from the adjoining property owner.  The City has received a verbal 
commitment from the adjourning property owner that they will sign the easement with 
the following caveats: 

 
 * That the City be responsible for any damage that might occur to their roof 

 attributed to the wall mural being painted. 
 * That the City indemnifies the adjourning owners of any liability associated with   
  painting the wall mural. 
 
 To paint the wall mural, Mr. Nessen will use scaffolding which will be provided by 

Tremonton City. 
 
 Director Warnke told the Board that in the past few years, the City has made a great 

effort to improve the aesthetics and facilities at North Park.  Adding a wall mural at this 
location will further the City’s efforts to improve the aesthetics of the area.  This location 
will be a high visible location and will be greatly improved by the wall mural. 

 
 Mr. Nessen is working on a sports mural for this wall.  It has been suggested that the 

mural honor some local athletes such as Marlon Shirley, L. Jay Silvester and the Bear 
River High School Girls Softball Champions.  The exact size of the mural is yet to be 
determined.   

 
 The Board discussed the North Park Cook Shack.  They felt that a mural on the North 

side of the building would be great as it is visible from the street.  They suggested that the 
east and west walls not be used.  The south side wall of the building was discussed.  It 
had been suggested that this be more colorful; however, just how it will be painted had 
not been decided. 

 
 The cost of the murals was discussed.  The City/RDA has been awarded $1600 grant 

funds from the Utah Division of Arts & Museum for any wall mural.  Additionally, the 
City has been awarded $6500 from the Tourism Tax Advisory Board/County 
Commission to create a wall mural.  In total, the City has $8100 of granted funds to be 
used for the wall mural. 
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 Director Warnke informed the Board that ATK through George Ann Batis has offered 
$1200 for a mural depicting the space shuttle.   

 
 The City/RDA Board will need to enter into a Wall Mural Artist Professional Services 

Agreement with Jason Nessen.  The Agreement template is included in the information.  
The draft agreement proposes that in order to reduce costs and use RDA uses City assets 
to the greatest good, the following is being proposed: 

 
 * That the City obtains the necessary easement agreements for the wall mural to be   
  painted on a building 
 * That the City prepares the surface of the wall for the wall mural by power 

 washing, repairing bad brick motar, and spraying a base coat of paint if needed. 
 
 Motion by Board Member Reese to adopt Resolution No. RDA 14-01 approving a 

Wall Mural Artist Professional Services Agreement between Jason Nessen and 

Tremonton City RDA to paint wall murals on the Bear River Valley Museum and 

the North Park Cook Shack.  Second by Board Member Rohde.  Roll Call Vote:  Board 
Member Holmgren – aye; Board Member Doutre – aye; Board Member Reese – aye; 
Board Member Wood – aye and Board Member Rhode – aye.  Motion carried by 
unanimous vote. 

 
4. Discussion and consideration of approving Resolution No. RDA 14-02 authorizing the 

Tremonton City Redevelopment Agency to initiate the preparation of a draft Community 
Development Project Area Plan 

 
 Executive Director Warnke told the RDA Board that this issue is something he wanted to 

address for their consideration.  It is not necessary to adopt it tonight; however, he 
wanted to introduce them to the ideas.  Director Warnke told the Board that there were 
several different project areas (West Liberty Foods and Freeway Interchange) which are 
economic development areas.  There is also available a community development project 
where it includes more retail.  Micah Capener is in the process of tying up forty acres in 
the center of town for this type of project.  Director Warnke told the Board that it is not a 
definite project.  It is a somewhat difficult area to develop as it has a canal running along 
the frontage and some older homes located in that area.  He is trying to attract some 
development that otherwise may not come.  There is talk of possibly a hotel coming to 
Tremonton as well.  Director Warnke told the Board that he has not spoken to the hotel 
developer for approximately six months.  With incentives, the City will have a better 
chance of getting development into the City.  This project area would give the City an 
opportunity to talk with developers and get them to invest.   

 
 The tax incentive would go to the property developer as incentives or public 

improvements.  The corridor that they have discussed is specific to Main Street. We have 
had some discussion with a Zion’s Bank representative who has put together a calendar 
and public noticing information.  They estimate the cost will be in the $6500 range to put 
together a Community Development Project Area Plan.  Director Warnke told the Board 
that he had asked Mr. Capener (the developer) to pay half of the cost.  Legal work will be 
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needed and Dustin Ericson, the City/RDA Attorney feels he can do.  There will be 
financial risk of the cost of establishing a project area without knowing if: the 
development will actually occur or if other taxing entities will forego their tax increment 
for the benefit of the project area.    

 
 Moreover, Director Warnke used the example of the School District and other taxing 

entities needing to decide separately if they want to participate by consenting to have 
their tax increment go to the RDA for a period of time .    An Interfund loan from the 
Water to the General Fund could be used for the creation of the Community Development 
Project Area.    

 
 Director Warnke told the Board that the upside of creating a Community Development 

Project Area is that the RDA would incentivize other businesses/organizations to come to 
Tremonton.  Board Member Doutre asked Mr. Capener if there were perspective 
prospects for this project.  Mr. Capener told the Board that there were some lookers; 
however, with the incentives that could be offered, it would make a better bargaining tool 
to get perspective companies to come in.  This will give the owners some incentive to 
clean up the area to get interested parties to take a better look at the project. 

 
 Motion by Boardmember Holmgren to adopt Resolution No. RDA 14-02 authorizing 

the Tremonton City Redevelopment Agency to initiate the preparation of a draft 

Community Development Project Area Plan.  Motion seconded by Board Member 
Doutre.  Roll Call Vote:  Boardmember Rohde – aye; Board Member Wood – aye; 
Boardmember Reese – aye; Board Member Doutre – aye and Boardmember Holmgren – 
aye.  Motion unanimously approved. 

 
5. Update on the Neighborhood Improvement Program – Steve Bench or Shawn Warnke 
 
 Steve Bench told the Board that the RDA funded the Neighborhood Improvement 

Program.  A meeting was held on April 10, 2014 at the Senior Center and eight good 
applications were submitted.  There were only three applications at first; however, as the 
closing date/time approached, they received other applications.  Mr. Bench reported to 
the Board that there was a big turnout for the meeting. 

 
 Mr. Bench told the Board that funds were available for twenty applications so 

Neighborhood Non-Profit and the RDA were a little disappointed that we did not have 
more applications.  Board Member Doutre asked what the requirements were to qualify 
for the funds.  Mr. Bench told the Board that income and number per household are some 
of the qualifications.  A family of six making $50,000 is one of the qualifications.  
Disability or children with disabilities, single member head of a household, or seniors 
would be given some preference.   

 
 After discussion with the project director, Dave Schuster from Neighborhood Non-Profit, 

it was decided that in the future, other residents will be more familiar with the project.  
Noticing could be done at that time to allow for additional individuals to submit 
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applications for participation in the Neighborhood Improvement Program.  .  Mr. Bench 
informed the Board that each application approved could receive up to $9000 to be used 
for such things as windows, sidewalks, roof repair, or other exterior repair work.  Mr. 
Bench told the Board that if a house was in a much needed repair, the funding could go 
over that amount.  Discussion followed on if the funds could be used for electrical or 
heating and that the funds are not available for painting or carpeting inside the home.  

 
 Mr. Bench told the Board that he will be getting together with Dave Schuster of 

Neighborhood Nonprofit to go through the applications. 
 
6. Report on Tremonton City RDA’s distribution of the 2013 tax increment – Shawn 

Warnke 
 
 Director Warnke told the Board that there are two projects areas – Tremonton Freeway 

Interchange and the Tremonton West Liberty Foods EDA.  The Freeway Interchange 
Project Area received $145,935.33 in tax increment for 2013.  There is a Reimbursement 
Agreement Dated March 10, 2004 which reimburses Malt-O-Meal for the sewer 
treatment capacity, identified the RDA’s historical obligations to reimburse the City for 
UTOPIA debt service payments.  In essence, the RDA is reimbursing the City $75,605.00 
for UTOPIA debt service which leaves $70,330.33 in tax increment from this project 
area.  This amount is being remitted back to Malt-O-Meal for sewer treatment capacity 
reimbursement. 

 
 Director Warnke informed the Board that the Tremonton West Liberty Foods EDA Tax 

Increment is $1,393,800.62, 20% of this amount ($278,760.12) is for the affordable 
housing improvements for Tremonton City.  The RDA has two reimbursement 
agreements for this project area that dictate the distribution of the remaining 
$1,114,040.50.  West Liberty Foods Developer’s Tax Increment Share was .891251348 
or $993,781.35 and Millard Refrigeration Developer’s Tax Increment Share was 
.108748652 or $121,259.15. 

 
7. Adjournment 
 

Motion by Board Member Holmgren to adjourn the meeting.  Motion seconded by 
Board Member Reese.  Vote:  Board Member Doutre - aye, Board Member Holmgren - 
aye, Board Member Reese - aye, Board Member Rohde - aye, and Board Member Wood 
- aye.  Motion approved.  The meeting adjourned at 9:01 p.m. 

 
The undersigned duly acting and appointed Executive Secretary for Tremonton City Corporation 
Redevelopment Agency hereby certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the 
minutes for the RDA Meeting held on the above referenced date.   

 
Dated this __________ day of __________________, 2014. 
  
____________________________ 
Darlene Hess, Executive Secretary     


